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I am very concerned that our global finite non-renewable resources are being used at a clearly non-sustainable rate, and that we must rapidly advance our capacities at resource stewardship.   In this submission I will focus on beverage packaging, and how I think that should be managed so that we can increase the level of recycling of materials, and decrease the level of littering. 
To me it seems clear that the Australian Packaging Covenant is not working.  Our communities around Australia suffer from so much littering – and apart from the health and eye-sore problems, this presents, there is also the huge issue of wasted resources as litter heads to landfill and all the problems associated with that.  
The Commonwealth  Product Stewardship Act 2011 looks like a hopeful development.  Among its options for regulation is the measure that packaging industries (‘liable parties’) would have to join an approved co-regulatory arrangement which would result in enforceable outcomes being met – like targets for reduced litter and increased recycling.  
How best to achieve such outcomes?
For about the last 30 years I engaged as a concerned citizen in this question.  For decades, there has been an unsuccessful quest to establish a national scheme.  Perhaps we are getting closer to this – especially as the NT has ‘broken the ice’ by implementing its own CDS early this year after passing legislation last year.  At long last, South Australia’s wonderful example has been emulated.   However, various efforts to get legislation through at Federal level (Senator Scott Ludlam has been involved) have so far not succeeded.  I think that it might be best to allow the states and territories that without a CDS to legislate their own – There have been decades of attempts.  Then eventually there will be state and territory regulations  across the country that can be merged eventually into a national one.
The Container Deposit legislation in S.A. has provided a lucrative fundraising opportunity for charities.  Another great advantage of it is that it enables citizens to engage in a practical way with resource stewardship and a tidier environment.  It allows us to better care for our community commons and is great training for children in such attitudes.
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